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® INK SPOTS  
The Newsletter of the Fremont Area Writers, A part of the California 

Writer’s Club 

Myrla Raymundo, MBA, Editor   
E-mail raymundomyrla@gmail.com 

Visit us at http://cwc-fremontareawriters.org 

VOL  31, April  2014 
MISSION STATEMENT :  For the purpose of providing a forum of educating both members and the 

public in the craft of writing and in marketing their works.  This is served by the monthly public meetings, 

workshops, and seminars, which are open to all writers and the general public, and is conducted for the 

purpose of educating writers of all levels of expertise

 

THE CRITIQUE GROUP  

 

 
 

Wednesday Night Writers Critique Group:  Art Carey, Shirley Scott, Tish Davidson, Nancy Curteman 

and Walt Huckaby.  Not pictured:  Carol Hall, Tony Pino and Evelyn LaTorre. 

 

 

********************************************************************************

 

The Wednesday Night Writers of Fremont will be celebrating their 11
th

 year this summer. No 

one is sure exactly when. The current group happens to be composed solely of members of Fremont 

Area Writers. They are FAW President Carol Hall, Tish Davidson, Nancy Curteman, Evelyn LaTorre, 

Shirley Scott, Walt Huckaby and Art Carey. 

 

http://cwc-fremontareawriters.org/
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Only Hall and Carey were around when the group formed at the now defunct Barnes & Noble 

store in Fremont in 2003. Twice a month on Mondays, members drew up chairs in a quiet nook and 

discussed their writing, good and bad, copies of which had been distributed at the previous meeting. 

 

The rules are simple. Be honest. Be positive as well as negative. Bite your tongue and don’t 

argue when your little darlings are whacked. Short stories, novels, poetry, memoir, plays, and 

nonfiction become fair game. Crowded around two small tables today, members still offer written and 

spoken advice on how to improve writing. 

 

Over the years, writers came and left. Some participated briefly or as long as several years. A 

few left with books published, others with the realization that writing is hard, time-consuming work. 

Having a thick skin helps, too. 

 

Venues changed. After the Barnes & Noble store closed, the group moved to Borders Books 

and became the Tuesday Night Critique Group. When Borders went out of business shortly thereafter, 

members moved to Carlton Plaza of Fremont, an assisted living facility. The Tuesday Night Critique 

Group became the Wednesday Night Critique Group to meet everyone’s scheduling needs.  

 

Today?  And so we beat on, boats against the current… Oh, wait….That sounds familiar. Better 

check. 

********************************************************************************* 

Open Mic, chaired by Tony Pino,  is held monthly at New Park Mall in Newark. Writers attend 

and read their articles and books to the audience.  Below, FAW members read their articles.

 

                           
Joyce Hornblower                    Dave Strom                                Bruce Haase 

 

                            
Sally Ember                              Doris Nikolaidis                               Erica Anderson 
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Robert (Bob) A. Garfinkle, Past President of California Writers Club 
 

On February 26, 2014, the Central Board State Representatives of the CWC voted 

to award Bob Garfinkle the prestigious Ina Coolbrith Award for his service to the Central 

Board and the California Writers Club. 
 

Robert (Bob) A. Garfinkle is the immediate Past-President of the California 

Writers Club.  Bob is an internationally recognized independent scholar on the history of 

astronomy and is a highly regarded amateur astronomer. He has been a professional 

writer for over 30 years. In addition to his two astronomy books, Bob has published book 

reviews, articles, and short stories. He is the author of the international best-selling 

astronomy book Star-Hopping: Your Visa to Viewing the Universe (CUP, 1994, 1997), a 

co-author of Advanced Skywatching (The Nature Company; Time-Life Books, 1997), and 

a contributing author to the Biographical Encyclopedia of Astronomers (2007). Star-

Hopping was the Alternate Selection for November 1994 of the Astronomy Book 

Club. Advanced Skywatching has been republished under different titles as well as having 

been translated into German and Spanish language editions. Reviews of Advanced 

Skywatching have praised the star-hopping section of the book, which is the section that 

Bob contributed. 
 

From February 1996 through July 1999, Bob created the monthly “SkyChart” and 

“SkyTalk” pages for Mercury, the bimonthly magazine of the Astronomical Society of 

the Pacific. His astronomical writings have also appeared in Astronomy, Sky& 

Telescope, Selenology, The Journal of the British Astronomical Association, The Journal 

of the Irish Astronomical Society, The Journal of the Antique Telescope Society, The 

Observers’ Guide, The Observatory, The Journal of Astronomical History and Heritage, 

and Deep Sky Journal. He is the Book Review Editor for The Journal of the Association 

of Lunar and Planetary Observers. 
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Bob also serves as the Historian for the Lunar Section of the British Astronomical 

Association. In the early 1980s, he was a contributing editor for “Business Software” 

magazine. The success of his astronomical writings led to Mr. Garfinkle being elected a 

Fellow of the Royal Astronomical Society of London, in 1998. 
 

In addition to being a best-selling nonfiction author, Bob has also won awards for 

his short stories. “When Are You Going to Cry” won first place in the Las Positas 

College fiction contest and second place in “Writers Talk Challenge 2005”. The story 

was published in “The Sand Hill Press” (Stanford University, 2006). His coming-of-age 

story, “Up and Over” was the cover story for the December 1992 issue of “Seedling Short 

Story International” (vol. 12, no. 48). 
 

From 1981 to 2002, Bob worked as a full-time Senior Technical Writer. He wrote 

technical documentation for military hardware, high-tech semiconductor products, 

marketing materials, white papers, and company press releases. Since 2002, he continues 

to write as a full-time freelance author. 
 

Bob holds Bachelor of Arts degrees in History (1975) and English Literature 

(1994) from California State University, Hayward. He has also taken writing workshops, 

seminars, and college-level fiction writing and editing classes. He has studied creative 

writing under Leonard Michaels (The Men’s Club), Donald Barthelme, Diane Johnson, 

and Tim O’Brien (1978 National Book Award winner for Going After Cacciato). 

 

Bob represented the South Bay Branch of the California Writers Club (CWC) on 

the state Central Board (2004–2007). He is active in this branch and served on the East of 

Eden Writers Conference committee (2004 and 2006).  

 

He is also the co-founder and a Past President of the Fremont Area Writers 

(2008–2010), which is the eighteenth branch of the California Writers Club.  

 

In 2009, Bob received the prestigious Jack London Award for outstanding service 

to his branch and CWC.  

 

Since 2005, Bob has been a book review columnist for the local weekly 

newspaper, ‟The Tri-City Voice.” 

 

Bob had served as a Union City Councilmember for several years. 

 

********************************************************* 
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President Carol Hall’s report on the NorCal Meeting 

 February 1, 2014 
 

The San Francisco Writers Conference went very well. CWC had 
several writers sign up to be emailed more info about various branches. At 
least one person was interested in FAW. The name list was forwarded to Bob 
to follow up on him/her. Nancy and I manned the table on Friday morning. 
 

Publishing Pathways may be resurrected. Someone emailed the 
mentors from each branch to see if they were still being mentors.  
 

Did you know we have a NorCal website? Elaine Webster is the 
webmaster. Here's the link: http://www.cwcnorcalwriters.org/ 
 

The Leadership Conference is scheduled for Sat. May 3rd, from 9:30-
3:30. The schedule is still being finalized. Bob Isbill, president of the High 
Desert Branch will be the keynote speaker and will address "How We Turned 
Around Our Branch". There will also be peer-to-peer breakout sessions where 
members with like duties will get together to discuss common problems and 
solutions. There will also be three track sessions and the hope is at least one 
person from each branch will attend each track. Tentative topics: Attracting 
and Retaining New Members; Recruiting, Retaining and Refreshing 
Volunteers; Leadership Skills. 
 

They are hoping to keep the price to around $25-30 per person so each 
branch can send at least 3-5 representatives (it includes a hot lunch). The idea 
is to send people who might become leaders in the coming year. It will be held 
at DeVry. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.cwcnorcalwriters.org/
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FAW Vice-President Geraldine Solon 

reports: 

 
 

The following are the General 

Membership Meeting speakers for the 

following months: 

 

May 24, 2014 – Elena M 

Martina – Alternative Ways to sell your 

books 

 June 2014 – To be announced 

 

Carol Hall  is the Chairperson of 

the Authors Book Table.  It is a 

free service of the Fremont Area 

Writers.  Two long tables are set 

up at each regular meeting, 

enough space for eight separate 

titles. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

Bruce Haase takes care of our 

Book Exchange.  He urges everyone to 

bring books to our regular meetings. 

 

 

 

 
 

Tony Pino, the Open Mic 

Chairperson, leads the group. 

 

Open Mic  is held monthly at 

NewPark Mall in Newark in 

front of the former Target Store, 

across from the elevator, first 

floor at 7:00 pm.  Writers attend 

and read their articles and books 

to the audience.  

 

Next meeting:  April 28, 2014 

Monday. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

AUTHORS BOOK TAB LE AUTHORS’ BOOK TABLE 

BOOK EXCHANGE  

GENERAL MEMBERSHIP 

MEETING  

WRITERS AND POETS OPEN 

MIC  



 8 

FREMONT AREA WRITERS 

OFFICERS 

 
President– Carol Hall  

 

 
Vice President – Geraldine Solon 

 

 
Secretary – Joyce Cortez 

 

 
Acting Treasurer – Cherilyn Jose 

 

 

 

 
Robert (Bob) Garfinkle  – 

Past President, California Writers Club 

  

FREMONT AREA WRITERS 

CHAIRPERSONS 

 

Carol Hall  - Donation Drawing and 

Authors Table 

Nancy Curteman – Central 

Board Representative, Hospitality & 

Telephone Outreach 

 Tony Pino – Open MIC 

Art Carey  – Public Relations 

Bruce Haase – Book Exchange 

 

 

 

CALENDAR  

 
BOARD MEETING – Fourth Saturday of the 

month 1:00 pm - 2:00 pm – DeVry University, 

Fremont. 

 

OPEN MIC – Fourth Monday of the month  

7:00 pm – 9:00 pm. 

 

FREMONT AREA WRITERS REGULAR 

MEMBERSHIP MEETING – Fourth Saturday 

of the month, 2:00 pm - 4:00 pm, DeVry 

University, Fremont 
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 

 

 
Carol Hall  

 

 “Thank you for your submission, 

but it doesn’t fit our needs at this time.”  

This is the dreaded form rejection. No 

author likes to be rejected. It might make 

you feel bad all day. You might want to 

quit writing and do something else, try to 

find something more useful to do with 

your time. 

 

But rejection doesn’t mean the 

end of the world. As a screenwriter, my 

work has been rejected by many 

producers, agents, actors, directors, and 

contest judges. I’ve questioned whether 

or not I should keep doing this. But I’ve 

come to the conclusion that I’m going to 

keep writing until circumstances or 

something else prevents me from 

continuing. 

 

So what does one do with 

rejection? I try to figure out how I can 

improve my work.  

 

Sometimes that takes money. 

Yes, peer critique groups are great to 

help you hone your work, but they can 

only do so much. How do you find a 

professional who will give you the 

biggest bang for your buck? Check out 

their references. See if they’ve been 

reviewed somewhere.  Ask around.        

There is room for improvement 

in all our work.  Maybe you have a great 

story that just has to get into the hands of 

the right person. This might mean 

spending money for a directory of 

industry professionals that are open to 

unsolicited material. Perhaps a writer’s 

conference that includes appointments 

with editors or agents will help you. 

Maybe you have a writer friend with an 

agent that can recommend you to him.  

 

Developing a thick skin is a 

characteristic all writers need to 

cultivate. So is perseverance.  I hope that 

you think of rejection as an opportunity 

to improve and find the right market for 

your work. 

****************************** 

FROM THE EDITOR  

 

 
Myrla Raymundo welcomes you to our 

April 2014 issue of the Ink Spots. It 

contains the latest FAW news and 

tidbits, poems, prose, essays and articles 

written by our members.  

 

Ink Spots is issued monthly and is 

distributed to FAW members at the club 

general meeting every month.  It is also 

emailed to those with email addresses.  

 

Ink Spots welcomes you to write articles 

and submit them to this Editor at 

raymundomyrla@gmail.com. 
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FAW WRITERS CORNER:  

 

We invite FAW writers to submit their writings to our Newsletter. 

 

What’s It’s Like to Attend a Meeting of the Fremont Area Writers 

 

Writing itself can be lonely, but I always look forward to the monthly Fremont Area Writers meeting. I 

always leave inspired by the speakers and the time spent with fellow writers. The writing prompts get 

the creative juices flowing. The genre break-out groups are really productive. The cookies and treats 

aren’t bad either. 

         By Cherilyn Jose 

 

Writing is solitary. Only you can bring the story in your head to life. And writing is hard. The pump 

runs dry. Going to a Fremont Area Writers meeting and listening to speakers provides fellowship, 

primes the pump, and offers a new perspective on how to find words that will make it alive to others. 

          

By Tish Davidson 

**************************************************************************** 

 

 

                 
 

By Sally Ember 

Pleased to announce that the first TWO Volumes of The Spanners Series, which is sci-fi/ romance/ 

multiverse/ utopian/ paranormal for adults/new and young adults, in ebook format, are available for 

ordering/ purchase as of April 18 via Smashwords, Kobo, iBooks and nook, then also on Amazon and 

all sites for sale starting June 9, 2014.

Vol I, This Changes Everything, is free to reviewers/interviewers, book club leaders and teachers using 

it for discussions via coupon on Smashwords from the author prior to April 18, then, free to 

EVERYONE, EVERYWHERE, after 4/18/14, when Volume II goes into pre-orders.  

BLURB Vol. I, This Changes Everything: Dr. Clara Ackerman Branon, Ph.D., 58, is having the first of 

many home visits from holographic representations of five beings from the Many Worlds Collective 

(MWC), a consortium of planet and star systems all around the multiverse, over a thirty-year, 

increasingly Utopian period. Earth is being invited to join, formally, and the December, 2012, visit is 

the first one allowed to be made public. Making the existence of the MWC public means many Earthers 
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have to adjust our beliefs and ideas about life, religion, culture, identity and, well, everything we think 

and are. Clara becomes the liaison for Earth, the Chief Communicator, between Earth and the MWC. 

This Changes Everything relates the events partly from her point of view, partly from records of 

meetings of varying groups of the MWC governing bodies, and partly from her Media Contact, 

Esperanza Enlaces, employing humor, poignancy, a love story, family issues, MWC’s mistakes and 

blunders, history, politics, paranormalcy and hope. 

Cover art by Willowraven: 

willowraven-illustration.blogspot.com/ 

 

BLURB Vol. II, This Changes My Family and My Life Forever: This Changes My Family and My Life 

Forever is the story of the first five years After Public Contact with the Many Worlds Collective (2013-

2018), "The Transition" to full membership for Earth. Many of the changes, reactions, struggles and 

circumstances accompanying these years are related from the points of view of the main character, Dr. 

Clara Branon's, adult son and his cousins as well as some of those cousins' children. One of Clara's 

nephews in particular, Moran Ackerman, who becomes Chief of the Psi-Warriors and all OverSeers, 

tells of his experiences and training in assuming those roles for Earth after having been a Rabbi and 

teacher of middle school. TCMF&MLF's content is edited/curated and also partly narrated by 

Esperanza Enlaces, Clara's Chief Media Contact, a contemporary of her son's, so some of her story and 

many parts of Clara's are included as well. 

 

Vol. II, This Changes My Family and My Life Forever, seeks pre-pub reviewers who have read (but 

do not have to have reviewed) Volume I, first, and then access Volume II by request to author. I have 

it available via Google Drive. Access is granted to your email address (this or another one?) through 

April 18, 2014, and reviewers are welcomed after that as well, either Volume, via Smashwords 

(directly from me until June 8, then via coupon). 

 

Links for all sale sites, my blog posts, excerpts and more on author's website: 

http://www.sallyember.com 

 

Volume II, This Changes My Family and My Life Forever, of The Spanners Series, begins pre-orders 

via Smashwords, Kobo, iBooks, nook, April 18 or thereabouts and releases June 9 on those and 

Amazon and all Smashwords affiliate sites. Pre-order period for Vol. II, 4/18 - 6/8/14, offers the special 

discounted price of $1.99 for Volume II on all sites. Starting 6/9/14, Volume II will sell for $3.99. 

Critique Group 

 


